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Dear Minister,

I wish to express my concern about 25-year-old blogger Temirlan Ensebek who is being persecuted for posting satirical mock news on his popular Instagram page Qaznews24. After receiving online threats he disabled his account at the end of April 2021. The account was active for less than a month. On 15 May Ensebek was taken to a police station, his home was searched, and his phone, a computer and a modem were confiscated. A criminal case was launched under Article 274 of the Criminal Code (“dissemination of deliberately false information that creates the danger of disrupting public order”). Since then, he is officially a “witness with the right to defense”. I am concerned that he could face imprisonment for up to three years.
I therefore urge you to take all steps needed to ensure Temirlan Ensebek is not prosecuted for exercising his right to freedom of expression. In addition, I call on you to amend or repeal laws that criminalize the exercise of the right to freedom of expression, such as article 274 of the Criminal Code, to prevent further arbitrary prosecutions that violate human rights.
Thank you for your attention. I am looking forward to your reply.
Yours sincerely,
(Naam, adres)
